DRAFT: Subject to approval by the MIPTO Board

Matoska International Parent Board
Meeting Minutes 
October 12, 2010

The meeting began at 6:36 p.m.

Timekeeper: Cami Raeburn
Those present introduced themselves.  Two new board members were welcomed: Sonya Zuker-Klimek and Cami Raeburn.
Minutes from the September 14th Board meeting were Approved.
Treasurer’s report given by Angel Fleming:
· Angel emailed the Income/Expense statement through Sept, and the treasurer’s report summary, to board members prior to the Friday before the board meeting.  Total income for the year so far is $2,134.64 and total expense for the year-to-date is $680.
· Jennifer Reckinger requested a grant of $225 to purchase an Epson LCD projector for her classroom.  There was a brief discussion about what would happen to the projector if her classroom received a SmartBoard in the future.  John Leininger clarified that the projector would be considered a donation from the Board to the school and so it would remain in use as the school saw fit.  The grant request was Approved.
· Ananth Pai requested a grant of $225 to purchase games (online and Nintendo DS software) for reading, math and inquiry units.  The grant request was Approved.
· A reimbursement request from a parent was made for a postage expense incurred in June 2010 (prior fiscal year).  The amount requested is $4.90 and the officers discussed prior to the meeting and approved the request.  It will come out of the current year’s office expense account.
· Susie Mahoney, student council teacher representative, has requested between $165 and $180 to purchase t-shirts for the student council.  The funds would come out of the discretionary account.  During the discussion about this request, many board members were concerned about setting a precedent for providing t-shirts to one group.  Suggestions were for the student council to fundraise themselves (which would help build team cohesion) or to seek a private donation.  The board Declined this request.

· The White Bear Lake Area School District Community Services and Recreation Department offers matching grants for new or improved equipment or facilities.  It was discussed whether we should pursue one of these grants.  It was agreed that since an amount equal to the grant would need to be spent from the current budget, which does not have anything set aside for this type of purchase, it was not a good prospect.  It was suggested that the information could be shared with Mr. Butters or the student council.
· The remaining excess funds from the prior fiscal year (income that exceeded expenses) totaled $1,274.58.  The board should wait until spring to see if we will meet out budget for this year, and then may decide to spend down those funds.
· Our annual federal tax filing is due December 15th.  Angel is working with the same CPA as last year, Dave Zacher.
· The 2010-11 MIPTO budget was unanimously Approved by the board via an email vote between September 23rd and September 26th.  The budget can be found on the board’s website (www.matoskaparents.weebly.com).

Administrator’s report given by John Leininger:
· IB authorization visit occurred last week, which was very productive and positive.  The two visitors were Maxine Boone from Toronto and Colleen Kelly, the IB coordinator at Highland Park school in St. Paul.  They were looking for evidence of IB practices and reporting back to the IB organization.  We expect to hear from them on the status of our authorization within 4 months.  Special thanks and recognition to Kirsten Duoos, our IB coordinator, for all of her hard work, organization, and guidance in this process.
· We’re nearly complete with our fall MAP testing.  We will utilize this data and information to help with goal setting conferences.  Each teacher, team and the school will be working on establishing goals for the school year.
· Response to Intervention (RTI) is a program we’re exploring as a school and district.  It utilizes data, interventions and frequent assessments to help build successful programs for our students.  A team of teachers will be meeting with other district teachers to learn more about implementing this model. Our goal is to begin trying some of the systems that RTI suggests.
· This year we have implemented “Target Time” which is a scheduled time for support staff (Title, Special Ed, REACH) to get into the classroom.  It has reduced interruptions to the school day for both teacher and students.
· Goal setting conferences are this week – hope to see all parents and students there.
Staff report by Julie Stonehouse:

· Staff development has been looking at establishing goals for the building and personal goals for the staff members as well

· Teachers are really looking forward to meeting with families for student goal setting conferences.

Fundraising update:

· Innisbrook: We are $4,500 over our budgeted sales of $11,000.  Delivery will be on Monday 11/22 from 3:30 to 6 pm.  Items will be picked up in the gym and this will be announced in the Buzz Sheet over the next several weeks.  Thanks to Cari Green for all of her hard work organizing this fundraiser.
· Donations: As of October 11 we have received $2,140 from about 30 families.  This does not include about 5 pledges.  Kathy Berlin will set up a table outside the office with forms and envelopes for donations during conferences this week.  Donation envelopes may be left in the MIPTO box in the office.  Kathy will make a sign for the table with that information.
Board member liaison roles chart (See attachment)

· Each activity or event was reviewed and some board members were added and some were changed as coordinators or liaisons of the events.  The updated chart is an attachment to these minutes.

Year-end celebration(s):

Kathy Berlin suggested organizing a committee that would brainstorm about what is the best type of event to have for the year-end celebration.  A subcommittee would be formed to determine options and bring them to the board by the February meeting.  Jennifer Weddell has volunteered to be the board’s liaison for this event and will be on the subcommittee.  Sonya Zuker-Klimek and Lindsay Lamwers volunteered for the subcommittee as well.  A notice will go out in the Buzz Sheet to invite other parents to participate.  Jennifer will set up a meeting for this subcommittee, including John Leininger and Gayle Chapman.
Mis Amigos update:
· Heidi Gunderson reported that there will not be a Mis Amigos program this year, at least not as it has been in the past, due in part to a shortage of parent volunteers. There was a goal of about 55 volunteers and they had about half that many.  (This would have been an increase in volunteers over about 44 last school year.)
· Matoska Matters is a subgroup of the staff (each grade is represented) which meets regularly to discuss various matters.  They will talk about how to build and incorporate cross-age connections in place of Mis Amigos.  The Mis Amigos parent coordinators (Heidi Gunderson and Sara Hesseltine) will continue to work with staff to determine how to proceed.  Kathy Berlin suggested that parent volunteers who feel passionate about this program should be involved in planning.  At this point, it is in the hands of the staff to determine the next step.  Marie Andrews and Sonya Zuker-Klimek both suggested that families really need to be communicated with about not only the need for volunteers, including how many are needed for each program, but specifics about time commitment and expectations.
· John Leininger said that the Matoska Matters staff group will likely come up with a plan in the next month or two.  Heidi Gunderson will give a report to the board at the December meeting about the recommendations that the staff has and that the parent leaders have for the program going forward.

Communication Committee review:

· The Buzz Sheet has a new format and a new publication process.
· Four board members (Kathy, Heidi, Jennifer and Sonya) will rotate the editing duty and be responsible for putting that week’s edition together.

· Any article or announcement for the Buzz Sheet should be submitted to that week’s editor by Monday or Tuesday each week.  The editor will finalize and send to Gayle Chapman, Chris Dahl, and Angel Fleming for distribution and posting online.  Upcoming deadlines: article drafts are due to Heidi Gunderson by noon on Oct. 18 for publication in the Wed., Oct. 20 edition (early due to MEA break); article drafts are due to Sonya Zuker-Klimek by noon on Oct. 26 for the Oct. 29 edition.
· Lindsay Lamwers suggested including more detailed articles about the various volunteer opportunities as well as the actual numbers of people needed for each program.
· Heidi offered to coordinate a Student Spotlight feature and would ask staff to submit suggestions.  Julie Stonehouse suggested using the students who receive the “Drop in the Bucket” recognition. John will bring the idea to the Matoska Matters group to get their feedback and will respond to the Communications Committee about how best to implement this feature.
· Jennifer is coordinating the Volunteer Viewpoint and is looking for suggestions for volunteers to feature.
· It was suggested that Papa Murphy’s pizza coupons might be printed in the Buzz Sheet.  The board agreed that it would be appropriate and should be done to save paper and time.

· Procedures for getting MIPTO information into other school communications were discussed.  It was agreed that the board produces the Buzz Sheet which is the MIPTO’s primary communications tool, so that the school newsletter and teacher newsletters may take any information from the Buzz Sheet (or MIPTO website) without any other verification necessary.
· Board contact information (phone number and email) should be given to Marie who will put together an updated contact list.

· Instant Alerts were discussed.  If a family is not getting instant alerts via phone and/or email, they should contact Carolyn Kay.  The board agreed that it is appropriate for a board member to record an instant alert message if John and Carolyn are not available to do so.
Other Items:
· Two candidates submitted interest forms before the deadline for the two open seats on the board.  Under the bylaws, a school-wide election was not required because the number of candidates did not exceed the number of open seats.  These candidates were voted on by the parent members of the board.  This vote was conducted by email September 25th through September 28th.  The two new board members, Cami Raeburn and Sonya Zuker-Klimek, were unanimously Approved.

· The MIPTO goals and principles will be discussed at the next meeting, to give the new board members an opportunity to read and review them first.  Kathy Berlin will email them to Cami and Sonya.
· Jennifer Weddell noted that the MIPTO mission statement originally included the phrase “the International Baccalaureate candidate school” because the new name of the school had not been determined at that time.  Now that the school has been named, she suggested that we should replace that phrase with “Matoska International School”.  The board Approved this change in the language of the mission statement.

Open Forum:

· Marie Andrews reported that 45 parents have signed up to provide food for the teacher appreciation pot luck.  Any parent who would still like to bring something that night without having signed up is welcome to do so.
· Kathy Berlin is going to set the tables and decorate them for the teacher appreciation with an international theme.  She invites anyone who wants to help to join her in the teacher’s lounge at 3:00 pm on Thursday (or to drop items off, with your name on them.)
The meeting adjourned at 8:32 p.m.

Summary of Action Items

	Action
	Who?
	When?

	Announce Innisbrook delivery time in upcoming Buzz Sheets
	Communications committee
	Weekly through Nov. 19

	Schedule Year-end event subcommittee meeting and post in Buzz Sheet
	Jennifer Weddell
	Hold first meeting before December 14 MIPTO board meeting

	Work with Matoska Matters staff group to determine recommendations for Mis Amigos program future or replacement
	Heidi Gunderson
	Report to MIPTO board at Dec. 14 meeting

	Talk to Matoska Matters group about ideas for Student Spotlight Buzz Sheet feature.
	John Leininger
	Respond to Heidi Gunderson ASAP

	Share MIPTO goals and principles document with new board members Cami and Sonya
	Kathy Berlin
	ASAP

	Change mission statement on website to refer to Matoska International School.
	Angel Fleming
	ASAP


Meeting Attendance
	Parent Board Members
	Staff

	X
	Marie Andrews (Co-Chair)
	X
	John Leininger (Principal)

	X
	Kathy Berlin (Co-Chair)
	X
	Julie Stonehouse (5th grade teacher)

	X
	Angel Fleming (Treasurer)
	
	

	X
	Jennifer Weddell (Secretary)
	
	

	
	Cari Green
	
	

	X
	Heidi Gunderson
	Others

	X
	Jodi Hawkins
	X
	Cris Davis

	X
	Karen Herrera
	X
	Lindsay Lamwers

	X
	Cami Raeburn
	
	

	X
	Sonya Zuker-Klimek
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


The next regular meeting of the Matoska International Parent Teacher Organization board will be held on Tuesday, November 9 from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. in the school’s media center.  All are welcome to attend.
Please visit our website at www.matoskaparents.weebly.com, for meeting minutes, agendas, and more.

